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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

March 7, 2024
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Bennett Prows, Brent Stark, Roxanne Cortez, Keri Clark, Kim Moberg, Ron Jasmer and Lily Clifton.

Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).
Ex-Officio Members Absent: Tim Breitenfeldt, Washington Council of the Blind, and Teacher representative (open position).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Phillip McCreary (Director of Business, Finance and Human Resources), and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
Students:  Eric Alaniz (Student Advisory Committee Representative)
November 16, 2023 – 2:30-4:15pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 2:30pm. 
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of January 10, 2024.  Bennett moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Kim seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously.
· Department Highlight:  Phillip McCreary (Director of Business, Finance and Human Resources).  
· Scott introduced Phillip (Dr. McCreary) and stated that he is replacing Mary Sarate. Mary is on intermittent leave and will be retiring this year.  Working with Mary through this time provides Phillip a good touch point and opportunity to learn more about the business office.  Scott recently made the decision to realign the Business office and Human Resources departments and therefore Phillip’s new title is Director of Business, Finance and Human Resources.  Phillip has a strong interest and expertise in Human Resources. Dr. McCreary wrote his dissertation, Exploring Declining Employee Engagement From the Perspective of Managers and Human Resource Professionals: A Qualitative Descriptive Case Study. Scott stated that Phillips joins the WSSB with a lot of skill, talent and kindness.
· Phillip stated that he started his career at the WSSB in November and feels this is the best job he’s ever had.  Phillip stated that his undergrad is in Business Administration, received his master’s degree in accounting and leadership, and his doctorate in organization leadership. In addition, he has two executive certifications, one in human resources leadership and one in compensation studies. Phillip has studied work placement, pragmatic approach to Diversity, Equity and Inclusion and has a professional certificate in human resources management.  Phillip feels that all of these give him a broad perspective in organizations.  
· Phillip spent most of his career in the insurance industry with roles in accounting and finance.  In 2018, Phillip started a job at a government agency in Oregon, Metro Regional, which changed his outlook.  At Metro Regional, Phillip spent most of his time working as a finance manager and was responsible for a $170 million dollar budget.  
· Phillip is already considering a degree in another subject as he is a lifelong learner.
· Bennett asked what school he received his degrees from. Phillip said his undergrad was Bellevue University in Nebraska, Master’s degree at Grand Canyon University in Phoenix, and his Doctorate from Northcentral University (now National University) in San Diego.  Phillip finished his doctorate in January 2023.
New Business:
Review/Approve 2024-2025 school year calendar

· Scott reported that Janet sent out the draft calendar. Washington state law requires us to have 180 school days/1080 hours of instruction.  The WSSB attempts to align our school year calendar closely with the Vancouver Public Schools as some of our students attend classes at the nearby middle and high schools as well as attending the WSSB.  In addition, we try to align our calendar with the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) as we share weekend student transportation with them.

· Scott stated that this school year calendar is much like last years. Professional development days are built in per contract for teachers. The school year official starts August 26 with residential students moving in the day prior.
· Scott reviewed the proposed calendar noting the school closure dates (in-service, holidays, etc.).  This year the WSSB also built in four snow make-up days in the event we have a winter similar to 2024.

· The last day of school will be June 12, 2025 and graduation/commencement will be the Friday prior (June 6, 2025).  
· This proposed calendar aligns well with public schools in our area. The CDHY’s calendar is significantly different due to construction occurring on their campus.
· Scott stated that the draft calendar was shared with the Washington Public Employees Association (WPEA) and the Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE) union stewards; a few suggested changes were made during this process.
· Bennett asked if graduating seniors had to meet the 180 school days requirement.  Scott said they do not fall under the same requirements and it is covered through the RCW’s.
· Scott stated if we have additional inclement weather days this school year, we would consider filing an exemption through the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI).  As the calendar stands now, the last day of school is June 18 and June 19 is a holiday.
· Roxanne moved to approve the 2024-2025 school year calendar as submitted; Lily seconded the motion. The calendar was approved unanimously.
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott reported that the interviews for Human Resources Manager are continuing with the goal to have some overlap with Anne Baker who currently is in that position.  The new person will report directly to Phillip but will be a cabinet level position as Scott feels their voice is important.
· Scott met with Erin Masterson, staff from Congresswoman Gluesenkamp Perez’ office.  Scott provided Erin a tour of campus.  Erin was impressed with our woodshop and coffee programs.  Scott encouraged Erin to have Congresswoman Gluesenkamp Perez attend the upcoming track meet.
· In our current Strategic Plan, there is a need to create an internal and external communication plan.  The Educational Service District (ESD) 112 has a communications department and our Education Leadership team will be meeting with them to do a SWOT (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats) analysis.  
· Scott has been attending Clark County Safe Schools Task Force meetings. Scott asked Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager, to attend one of the meetings.  There was an emphasis to align common language surrounding emergency incidences with all local school districts.  WSSB is working to update our Emergency Reference Manual to make these changes.
· Scott attended the recent National Federation of the Blind (NFB) of Washington conference held in Vancouver. Tammy Johnson and a number of our students attended as well. The Center for Assistive Technology and Training (CATT) NW program was a significant sponsor and included training sessions.  Scott represented the WSSB and provided updates, along with the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL).  Each organization had five minutes to share what was going on in the respective agencies.  Scott was able to talk about Tammy’s son who is very involved with the schools ‘green team’.  Scott also let the group know about our upcoming track turf upgrade.  Blind soccer will be available at the center of the track later this year.
· The legislative session wrapped up on March 7.  Scott said he did not see anything remarkable for the school other than the funding we were expecting.  This was a supplemental legislative session.
· Scott had dinner with the students in Chapman cottage on March 6.  Scott said he thoroughly enjoys interacting with the students and engaged in conversations regarding how we can improve our cottages.    

· Scott reported that during the recent school closure due to inclement weather (January 17-20), Scott and Janet got to go bowling with a few students who were unable to go home for the weekend.  

· Scott stated that he took a week’s vacation in February. Keri said that Scott taking vacation is good for the school and encouraged people to take vacation to prevent burnout and stated it was important for self-care. Scott said he realized that when he was able to unwind but did miss the school and students.  
· Greg asked if the final budget included raises for the paraprofessionals as discussed at the last board meeting.  Scott said that the proposal from OSPI did not make it out of session.  Scott stated that he did meet with the Governor’s budget analysts to be sure that the WSSB and CDHY were included in that effort. Scott reported that another bill was introduced during session regarding our teachers having access to funds equivalent to what the Vancouver Public School teachers do (TRI funds).  These funds are funded by local levy dollars which the WSSB and CDHY do not receive as we are funded directly through the state. Vancouver’s teachers’ salaries are what sets basis for what WSSB teachers receive, however Vancouver teachers receive 12% on top of their base salary for TRI (which includes attendance at IEP’s, planning time, curriculum nights, parent teacher conferences, etc.).  That bill also did not make it through session.  Scott wishes that our teachers got paid the same and has spoken to our policy analyst regarding this.  Scott said his assumption would be that our teachers would have to work more days but would be compensated.
· Keri asked Scott that when he mentioned that ‘they’ forget our teachers, is Scott failing to advocate for our teachers and are we in conversations with OSPI?  Scott stated that we are funded directly through the state, schools are funded through OSPI.  OSPI’s superintendent does work with the WSSB and CDHY regarding some things, however, they do not include us regarding proposed legislation.  Scott also stated that salaries have to be negotiated with the WPEA and WFSE unions.  
· Ron said he would like to advocate for Scott.  Ron said when he worked at WSSB, he was part of the union and was a union representative.  Ron remarked that Scott did everything in his power to be sure we were represented and included and they were constantly working with the people we needed to work with to get it out there and known that we are here too.  Ron said Scott was pivotal in a lot of the conversations we had.  Ron said Scott was passionate about advocating for our staff and salaries. Scott Hone said Scott is somewhat restricted for what he can advocate for. Keri said she is about solving a problem and likes to chase it down and it hurts her deeply that there are problems that don’t have resolve.  

· Scott reported that our local school districts are having to go through massive budget cuts.  For example, the Vancouver Public Schools are facing a $35 million dollar budget shortfall.  
· Roxanne asked if board members could attend consumer group conventions.  Scott reported that Marci is the President of the NFB of Washington and every year they hold a convention.  The Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) also has an annual conference and all are welcome to attend.  Convention dates for NFB and WCB are listed on the WSSB school year calendar.
Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) (Kim Moberg):
· Kim reported that the WCB family group is off to a good start. Heidi Coggins is the new chair of that committee.  Kim stated she is a bundle of energy and really wants to provide families and kids a lot of opportunities for activities throughout the year.  
· Kim stated scholarship applications should be posted on their website at any time. Applications will be accepted up until June 15, however if the applicant’s grades aren’t available at that time, they will extend the time for documents to be sent in until June 30.
· The WCB has been involved in legislative seminars with the American Council of the Blind (ACB).

· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter)
· Marci reported that their recent NFB of Washington convention was the biggest one yet and stated that any and all board members are welcome to attend. Marci will be sure to send out the link that has agenda and registration information included within. Marci said their convention was held in Vancouver at the Heathman Lodge. There were a number of sessions, philosophy discussions, job seekers seminar, a trip to the WSSB on Friday night for a goalball experience, etc.  Ctran provided transit busses from the hotel to WSSB and back for free. One new exhibitor was Natalie Charbonneau who lives in Bellingham; she had Bricks for the Blind. National representative, Shawn Calloway presented. There was a lot of positive feedback and Marci was glad that Tammy attended.  
· The NFB will be providing a “STEM2U” event for students ages 10-15 in April.  Another program being offered is the Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning (BELL) program occurring this summer on the WSSB campus in August.  Registrations for both events can be located at NFB.org.
· Keri asked about the Bellingham Bricks for the Blind contact information.  Marci said she would send Keri the link.

· Teachers

· N/A
· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· Scott Hone said everything is going well at this time.  
· Parent Representative (Tammy Johnson)
· Tammy echoed about what is being said about the NFB convention.  Tammy feels this was an excellent opportunity for parents to connect. Tammy said it was a great reminder to her that she represents parents overall.  

· Tammy said that she would like to see some parent involvement around the Strategic Plan communication plan.  Tammy said she often gets questions about how much it costs to attend WSSB.  Tammy said there is an opportunity to advertise and communicate more.  
Committee Reports

Lily stated that at our last Board of Trustees meeting, there was discussion around the Board’s committees.  Scott stated that the committees were asking what their charge was.  Meetings were set up with each committee and Scott to review the RCW and to outline for each of the committees what section of the powers and duties applies.  

Education Committee:  Part of the duties of the Education committee is to discuss the admissions policy for the school.  The education committee is planning to meet with Sean McCormick, Director of On Campus Programs, Jennifer Langley, Associate Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment and Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs to discuss what it says in the RCW’s, WAC’s (administrative code), policy and actual procedure.  The goal is to evaluate that in some way and provide a report at the board meeting in June.  

Buildings & Grounds Committee, Management Committee and Legislative Committees:  Scott met with all committees regarding what the charge could be and how they want to operate. This is up to the committees. The board is advisory, and Scott wants to hear their advice and what they think.

Committee reports:
· Education Committee (Chair-Brent Stark).  
· Brent said a meeting is being scheduled regarding admission policy as well as academic and vocational requirements and how WSSB fulfills those.
· Student Advisory Committee (Eric Alaniz)

· Eric said that over the last couple of weeks the student advisory committee has been doing some research and surveys that included the following questions:  
· When did you first start attending WSSB?
· What age were you when you and your family heard about WSSB?
· Eric said they collected some surprising data that showed 1 of 3 students didn’t hear about WSSB until they were in middle/high school.  59% of students who attend WSSB, since they heard about it in high school, are credit deficient, which ends up being two extra years of high school.  Next, they asked the students why.  Eric said it was because students were getting pulled out of core classes that were required at their home district they were at before attending WSSB.

· Eric reported that a lot of students heard about WSSB by doing a google search or hearing it thru a TSBV or thru the track meet.  Eric said they collected the data by visiting student club meetings during 7th period and also talked to students at lunch.
· Eric said that students also wanted to bring up the fun stuff that they have been doing the past couple of months. Last week, the powerlifting team traveled to Lincoln City to participate at the Chinook powerlifting competition, which a lot of students made new bests. The next tournament will be March 15-17 in Redmond, Oregon. In February, students Eric and Charles attended the state swim meet in Federal Way competing with the Hudson’s Bay swim team.  Charles got 2nd in the 50 free and 3rd in the 50 back and Eric got 3rd in 50 free and 4th in 50 back. A bunch of students went snowmobiling and have been participating in weekly cross country/downhill trips.  Eric said they are still looking into and making sure all students at WSSB are feeling heard.

· Keri said ‘bravo, Eric’.  “You are doing WSSB students a great honor by representing them, glad to hear you are making sure students are heard.”  

· Keri said she got an email with a spirit shop that we are offering.  Keri encouraged people to put on your WSSB t-shirt and be open to conversations.  Keri said it takes all of us.  Keri said she learned about the WSSB from her daughter’s doctor.  
· Scott said Eric’s feedback speaks to the needs around our communication plan. Scott said that is an objective in all of our Strategic Plan goals and we are committed to doing better.  
· Scott said that Eric brought up concerns about breakfast at the last Board meeting; work is ongoing and he has engaged Bob Lonnee, Food Services Manager, Sean McCormick, and Corey Grandstaff to dive into this topic and figure out a way we can improve breakfast at WSSB.  
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Chair-Greg Szabo)

· Greg said he met with Scott regarding the Buildings & Grounds committee. Greg and Keri will do a walk-through in June when they are on campus. Scott and Greg discussed the possible upgrades to the cottages and asked Greg to think of some recommendations for upgrades and improvements.  Scott said he would like a harsh critique of our cottages that were built in 1955.  Scott invited all board members to provide feedback and the WSSB will start with a feasibility study.  Keri said she stayed in the cottages when they attended a Baby Jamboree (when her daughter was a toddler).  Keri said she would love to provide feedback as she stayed there.  Keri said that is where she met Emily Coleman, Superintendent of the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  
· Management Committee (Chair-Lily Clifton)

· Lily reported that she and Scott met regarding this committee and the goal is to continue with that being the space for Scott’s performance review every two years.
· Legislative Committee (Chair-Marci Carpenter)

· Marci said they had a committee meeting with Scott and one of the things about this committee is that they are so limited in what they can do.  The committee can educate legislators regarding what we do, but don’t have a lot of power other than that so it is a challenge to figure out where we go from here.  
· Lily said they concluded that they should remove this committee and each board member let Scott know if legislative matters come up.  The committee didn’t feel it was applicable or necessary to create a specific committee given what Marci said about scope and duties. Lily said we don’t need a vote to do that.  Scott asked that each board member let him know if they are aware of something that comes up legislatively.  
· Ron remembered reading in Governor’s report on Budget from last year that had something to do with state facilities and need to downsize state facilities.  Scott said it has to do with some of the state agencies that have massive buildings and had to do with employees who did not return to their office after Covid.    
Miscellaneous: 
· Lily reminded the board that Janet sent out an email regarding the reimbursement process for attending the track meet.  Lily said to use this as a reminder and encouraged folks to do so.  Lily heard feedback from the board regarding the number of opportunities for engagements and want all board to feel welcome on campus.
· Marci said the NFB national scholarship applications process is open until March 31.  Lily was a national scholarship winner from NFB. The NFB will award 30 scholarships in the amount of $8,000 each to blind students attending college.  Applicants have to be legally blind, turn 18 by time of convention (July 3-8), and winners will receive scholarship funds and also expenses paid to attend national convention and opportunity to interact with blind mentors for a week.

· Marci said the NFB has a national program called “Teachers of Tomorrow”.  It is a cohort of TSBV’s from around the country.  Applications are now open for the 2024-2025 school year. This is for teachers who are getting degrees in the field or working in the field; people will spend a year learning about education of BLV students from the lens of an organized blind movement and learn about their processes and how they can be involved and perspective of blind adults.

· The NFB has an IEP training program for parents who want to become more familiar with the IEP process.  Training will be offered later this spring.  Requirements and opportunities that go along with the program can be found at nfb.org.  Marci will send out an email to board with all of this information.

· Scott reported that the WSSB received a public records request from a former employee who reached out to the board with concerns. To date, the WSSB has received 186 public records requests from this person.  One of the public records requests included requesting all emails that were forwarded to the Board relating to complaints for the past ten years. Scott said that everything written is a matter of public record.  
· Eric said the WSSB coffee shop is officially open tomorrow morning.  

· Lily said Wednesday, April 24 is administrative professionals’ day.  If you have an admin in your life, maybe send them a kind note on that day.  Lily said they do a lot to keep things running.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:15pm. The next Board meeting will be held virtually on May 2, 2024 at 6pm.
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Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – March 2024
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

This is an exciting time to be leading WSSB Outreach. So many creative and exciting things are happening. 

· The WSSB Outreach 3-21 continues to provide Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Students (TBLV) and Orientation & Mobility (O&M) services across the state. We are currently contracting with 40 districts for TBLV services and 27 for O&M services. As of January, we are serving 223 students. We continue to meet the needs around the state as they arise. 

· The Outreach Access Services (OAS), https://www.wssb.wa.gov/services/outreach-access-services, 

continues to evolve. We are looking at the next Decision Package and how best to increase the services we provide to blind and low vision (BLV) learners across the state. Here are some highlights as we continue to expand the potential of our services:  

· Assistive Technology (AT) & Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM) Education Services: Providing direct and indirect support to educators and students, https://www.wssb.wa.gov/services/oas-access-technology-stem. Also providing training with the Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT)-Northwest, Special Education Technology Center (SETC), Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNW AER), and other national conferences. 

· Mentor Services: Mentor services and support have been provided to 16 teachers. There are 10 Stephen F. Austin State University (SFAU) grant recipients. Mentoring will continue. There are also Mentor supports being provided to 7 TBLVs in other university programs and/or new to Washington State.

· Teacher Support: New to OAS is “Open Hours for Vision Professionals”. Every Monday from 2:00-4:00 pm, February 12-June 10. This is an opportunity for anyone to hop on Zoom to ask questions, help problem-solve, or just feel the love.

· BLV Round-Ups:  We have completed 6 out of the 7 BLV Round-Ups. Lake Washington (10/27), Lake Stevens (11/7), Lacey (11/28), Pasco (12/5), Ellensburg/Central Washington University (CWU) (12/8), Spokane/Lighthouse for the Blind (2/23), and WSSB (4/26). Thank you, Greg Szabo, for hosting us! The WSSB campus Round-Up is new to the line-up. We are specifically trying to connect with the on-campus teachers to share resources and make connections. 

· Professional Development:  There is a lot of training being provided by WSSB Outreach now and in the future. 

· Unified English Braille (UEB) online class last class 2/28-Annie Stockton

· UEB Re-Certification Class-March/April

· AI Trainings-SETC, Illinois AER Conference, PNW AER, AER International-Joe Dlugo

Soon: 

PNW AER Conference:  March 14-16, 2024 Tacoma, WA

AER International:  July 24-28, 2024 Charlotte, NC

Summer Institute:  July 29-August 1, 2024

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Irwin School Programs

Total School Enrollment: 65 

Middle School: 11

High School: 54 (including 4 part time Hudson’s Bay students)

Short Courses at WSSB

Short Courses have become a highlight at WSSB. These week-long courses cover a range of topics, including building assistive tech skills with the screen reader JAWS, O&M in the community, career and college readiness, and various STEM topics. Beyond the academic content, students walk away with newfound friendships, increased self-confidence, and memorable experiences that extend beyond the classroom.

IslandWood Outdoor Science Education Program

Middle school students from our district had an enriching experience at the IslandWood Outdoor Science Education Program on Bainbridge Island. During this overnight program, students immersed themselves in hands-on learning about ecology, environmental science, and outdoor skills. Island-Wood’s beautiful natural setting provided an ideal backdrop for fostering curiosity and scientific exploration.

Lion’s Swim Meet

Our students recently participated in the Lion’s Swim Meet, where they showcased their swimming skills. From beginners to more competitive swimmers, our students demonstrated their dedication and progress. Notably, two of our WSSB students also represented the Hudson’s Bay swim team at the state championships in Federal Way. Their commitment and sportsmanship were commendable.

Cultural Competency, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (CCDEI) Training

Our education staff has been actively engaged in professional development. This year we prioritized CCDEI training. The third session, held in January, focused on creating an inclusive and equitable learning environment. We recognize that this work is essential for all educators, and we appreciate the support provided by ESD 112 in tailoring the training to our local context.

Powerlifting Team

Our Powerlifting Team is off to a strong start this season. Their first competition took place in Lincoln City, Oregon, where they demonstrated their strength and determination. The team’s next challenge awaits in Redmond, Oregon on March 16. We look forward to their continued success, culminating in a school competition and demonstration during the week of March 18.

Parent Advisory Committee and Curriculum Spotlight 

During the February Parent Advisory Committee meeting, a curriculum spotlight was done on the Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) program.  During the curriculum spotlight, two LIFTT participants gave a detailed tour of the physical space while providing great descriptions of the program, the benefits, their goals, and answered questions from current WSSB parents.  

Breakfast Program Review

A workgroup of staff from residential, food service, and education will be reviewing the feedback from students on the breakfast program. During this review, the team will look at the current program, opportunities for improvements, and may solicit some additional input to better respond to the request for improving options for students to start the day strong. Part of this review may include other factors that are not specific to food but may have an impact on how students access breakfast before they rush off to school in the morning.    

Upcoming: 

· Environmental Science Field Trip to Steigerwald Wildlife Preserve

· Short Courses: Career and College Ready, STEM-Tastic, Middle School Readiness 

· Career Day – students visiting the Portland Youth Alliance Career Expo and Biz Town

· Computer Science Class Field Trip to Microsoft and Nintendo 

· Professional Development: CCDEI Training for Staff, PNW AER Conference, CSUN 

· Make 48 Team – student competition at Kansas School for the Blind 

· Blind Low Vision Round Up 

· Staff Appreciation Week – Teacher Appreciation Week May 6 -10

· Lion’s Track Meet May 16

· Parent Day May 17

· Spring Concert May 23

· Prom May 30

· Annual Awards and 8th grade promotions June 13

· Graduation June 14

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

LIFTT

There are eight participants in LIFTT, making the program completely full. One participant continues to seek employment through working with organizations such as the NEXT Center, a local employment agency focused on youth, as well as volunteering at the Humane Society. Seven (7) participants are enrolled in Clark College. All eight participants are scheduled to attend the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) of Washington convention. Participants have also attended the following workshops: Department of Services for the Blind’s (DSB) 3T academy, Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE) savings accounts, over the counter medications, Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation (CPR)/first aid, and an eight-week woodshop workshop. Participants continue to learn to use various appliances, completing weekly chores to keep the building clean, traveling various bus routes in the community, and learning social skills that come with living as a group. All participants are engaged in their individual program and learning how to take control of their life after high school.

Residential: 

Residential students are learning various skills including room cleaning, laundry, and various cooking skills. A new cohort of staff have begun the Residential Child and Youth Care Professional training, a 42-hour training focused on child development, relationship building, developing a culture of care, and positive discipline supports. 

Recreation: 

Woodshop students have enjoyed learning the art of woodworking turning out cutting boards, stools, and mallets. Students are having a blast learning how to downhill ski and snowboard at Mt. Hood Meadows and are looking forward to snowmobiling and cross-country ski in March. Guide Dog Puppy Raisers brought Ripley, Yellow Lab puppy in training, Mumford, black Lab puppy in training, and Metzi, yellow Lab career change Ambassador dog for student/puppy photo shoot to this week’s Monday evening recreation. 

Business Office (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business and Finance)

2024 Operating Budget

As of January, close projected expenditures are not expected to exceed allotments. This is being monitored very closely in conjunction with meeting with managers/program staff. We have safety net costs as well and we are seeking funding from Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI).  Currently, we do not foresee any issues ending the year in the black.

2024 Legislative Session

For the current session, to date, we have received and responded to 9 fiscal note requests.  The notes focused on the following:  Public records (1 request), lived experience (2 requests), access to personnel records (3 requests), minimum font size for state agency communications (1 request), website for agency’s rule-making information (1 request) and firearm sensitive places (1 request).   

Safety Net

We are applying for Safety Net funding this year. Applications are due March 8, 2024. 

One Washington

One Washington is continuing to move forward.  The projected go live date is still July 2025.  We have been attending various meetings and knowledge sharing sessions to stay informed about the project progress and related deliverables. At the most recent knowledge sharing session, a concern was raised regarding the unique needs of smaller agencies.  The project team is creating a group to help support those agencies.  We will attend those meetings as well.

2024 Fiscal Year

The Business Office staff will begin looking at process and tasks related to fiscal year-end close. Because we have new staff and a vacancy on the team, we are starting to review this information earlier than usual. Process and tasks for fiscal year-end close typically wrap up in September as we will have already be working in the new fiscal year (year 2 of the biennium).

Business Office updates

Staff: We filled the vacant Fiscal Analyst 3 position. Nicholas Spinelli started on January 16. He was previously with Fort Vancouver Regional Libraries. We currently have a vacant Fiscal Analyst 2 position.  We are in the final stages of that recruitment.  

General: The Business Office will be relocating from the west side to east side of the building. The team has outgrown the current space.  We are excited about the new space as it will provide some room for future growth. The Facilities Team is doing some amazing work in the space to help it meet our needs. Our exact move date is still to be determined but we anticipate being in the new office in the next few months. 

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  

· Laurie Geller – Residential Life Counselor (RLC) – Project

· Jennifer Lucas - Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator - IT

· Taylor Tullis – Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional – Project

· Bryson Fisher – Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

· Nicholas Spinelli - Fiscal Analyst 3

· Tracey Bjerke – Administrative Assistant - Deafblind 

· Claudia Pardo - Administrative Assistant 3 – Facilities

· Mary Richards – School Secretary

· Lisa (Elle) Brady – On-call RLC

· Maegan Weiler – On-call Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

· Karen Juarez - On-call Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

Recruitments: 

· Human Resource Manager

· Fiscal Analyst 2

· Technology Support/Trainer for Nonvisual Technology

· Substitute TBLV

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· Miller Nash’s 2023 Employment Law Seminar

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management (OFM)

· Personnel/Payroll Association Meeting – Facilitated by OFM

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

Jennifer is collaborating with Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant on the annual survey for vision professionals, aimed at accurately assessing the learner and professional landscape, as well as identifying current challenges and opportunities in the field. As of February 22, we have received 105 responses. The data collected will inform future funding needs.

The women’s prison program continues to recruit new inmate workers, supported by the Department of Corrections (DOC), which sees it as a successful model for WSSB and Correctional Industries. Oregon is planning to implement 2 prison braille programs and has asked for advice from our department and Washington Correctional Center for Women.

Jennifer attended a three-day management and leadership class in Lacey, while Kandi and Adrienne participated in a two-day online course on Crucial Conversations. These training opportunities have enhanced communication and collaboration within the team and will facilitate improved communication with the prison program.

With the new criteria for Federal Quota eligibility, we are encouraging all schools and agencies to register all students who qualify under the new broader guidelines. 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. Our Emergency Response Team started taking steps to align our Standard Response Protocols to those put forth by the I Love U Guys Foundation. This is part of an effort from ESD 112 Regional Safety School Center to get schools and responders speaking the same language. Part of this effort will include practicing our Incident Command System basics and developing our Standard Reunification Protocols.

b. Our Safety Committee, as mandated by the unions, continues to meet monthly. The charge of this group is to review any incidents, and there have been none to review, so we gather campus safety ideas and evaluate their possibilities, often implementing them through normal Facilities operations.

2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. When the State Legislature passes the 2024 Supplemental Budget, we are hoping a $500,000 capital minor works line in the Governor’s budget goes through for WSSB. These monies will be used to refurbish the roof of the ORC.

b. The $500,000 Irwin School Lighting Project, converting to LED lights, has one final hurdle to go before it is complete. There are a few incorrect details that should be fixed this week, and then WSSB staff will get training on how to program these internet-enabled lights.

c. Our other 23-25 biennium capital projects are moving along nicely in the planning and bidding phases. The project to change cottage lighting to dimmable and (in the bedrooms) color-tunable lighting is out for bid, and the work will happen this summer. The Turf and Track, Old Main 3rd Floor West Remodel, and Pool Deck Refurbish Projects are getting final details nailed down before they go out to bid. These projects will start immediately following our May 16 Track Meet.

d. From now until September we are seeking cost estimates to inform our next round of biennium capital requests, due August/September 2024 for the 25-27 biennium. Contending project ideas include: Feasibility Study for the replacement of current dormitories; audio/visual upgrades to Sherman and Fries auditoriums; replacement of lights and lighting control system in Stenehjem Fitness Center; roof refurbish on Maintenance Building; seal coating and striping all parking areas; Old Main elevator modernization.

3. Other Projects

a. We recently installed two more level 2 electric vehicle charging stations in the parking lot of the Transition Center.

b. The recreation woodshop program has been very active making many improvements to the woodshop tools and organization, as well as turning out many nice pieces made by the kids, like carving hammers, coasters, cutting boards, step stools.

c. The process continues to get the Business Office moved into the old DSB offices on the east side of Old Main second floor. Ed Lukowski, IT, has upgraded all communication wiring. We took out a wall and one door, painted and shampooed carpets, and are waiting for the low-voltage contractor to install the keycard access system in this area. Meantime, we are moving furniture and getting things ready for occupancy.

d. Likewise, on the 3rd floor of Old Main, we are moving things around to accommodate and help Outreach move their operation to the west side of 3rd floor. 

4. Food Service

a. Bob Lonnee, Food Services Manager, is preparing for an OSPI biannual inspection regarding our compliance with food programs. Bob, Sean McCormick, and Corey Grandstaff are meeting up in the next month or so to talk about possible changes to the breakfast service.

5. Custodial

a. Zach Ausmus is an excellent team leader. He has got his crew humming along, taking care of all those nearly invisible custodial tasks, keeping the spaces clean and sanitary. 

6. Grounds

a. The City of Vancouver recently planted 40 or so trees on campus. These trees are free, and the city will maintain them for two years as part of their effort to increase the urban tree canopy in the city.

b. Our application for well water rights is complete. Now we await the decision from the Department of Ecology. I was encouraged the other day when I heard that a nearby golf course was granted rights to their well water.  

7. Front Desk

a. Claudia Pardo, Facilities Administrative Assistant, is in her first month here. She has been an excellent rep for the agency and has helped to start on the building of our Work Order System. While this system will take time to make, it will help to record the history of repairs on various assets across campus. 

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 117 children and families. 
We continue to grow and have recently added Outreach School Age Teacher, Kathryn Kier, to help serve infants and toddlers in Skagit County.

2022-2023 Survey data from Babies Count is in. Pam and Jessica met with the leads from that project in early February. Washington grew from 104 surveys last year to 142 this year. Our data for children with Cortical Visual Impairment is now looking much more like the national numbers due to several statewide initiatives: 

· Three-Pronged Approach: Vision and Hearing Screening tool used by Early Support for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) Provider Agencies

· NAVEG Screenings: Neurological Visual Impairment Screening tool used by Birth to Three TBLVL exhibiting “red flags” 

Washington Babies Count data accounts for 14% of all data collected and we are second only to the state of Massachusetts. 
Some areas of focus this next year will be to: 

· Increase medical provider referrals (a WA weakness)

· Provide training to other states in the area of Learning Media Assessments (a WA strength)

More on Babies Count: Babies count | Visually impaired babies | BabiesCount.org
Jessica continues her work with the University of Washington (UW) and Promoting First Relationships (PFR). In partnership with UW, presentations are planned in March, May and June. PFR is a statewide initiative in Washington and with some innovative thinking, it truly works well with families/caregivers of children with complex needs, including vision and hearing loss. This collaborative work intends to make connections between specialized strategies/practices TBLV are already using and the social emotional needs of infants and toddlers with complex needs. 

More on PFR: Promoting_First_Relationships_and_ESIT.pdf (wa.gov)
Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Interveners in the OSPI Spec Ed Bulletin: We want all districts to know about the existence and benefits of the role known as an “intervener” for students who are deafblind. The U.S. Congress also wants all districts to know about interveners. I sent a letter to the February OSPI Special Education Bulletin, which includes this fact sheet on interveners: https://www.nationaldb.org/media/doc/Intervener_Roles_Responsibilities_a.pdf                            

New Staff: We welcomed Tracey Bjerke in January as our new DeafBlind Program administrative assistant. Tracey lives in Vancouver, and in her youth served as a peer tutor with deafblind students at WSSB! Now she supports our remote team by keeping the digital files organized, showing us new tricks in MS Teams, creating fillable forms and managing the federal DeafBlind child count. She wears many hats and we are glad to have her on board. 

New DeafBlind (DB) Child Count Portal: The DB Child Count has a new database and website. Rather than faxing paper copies, the districts and B-3 agencies will soon be able to go to the “portal” and update the students. We share the site with the ORC, so users can choose if they want to order through the ORC or go to the DB Child Count to update a student’s information. We will be ready by mid-March. 

Professional Development (PD): The PD Quality Component Checklist was developed by the National Center on DeafBlindness in 2021. It is a self-assessment checklist to help staff improve PD by reviewing the structure, content, delivery and follow-up related to the trainings that we offer. We track changes on the checklist, as required for our Office of Special Education Project’s Annual Performance Report (APR). 

So, what’s the point? This year, Emma Packard, our PD Coordinator, has worked to have our trainings “provide multiple opportunities to learn content, practice strategies, implement, reflect upon and incorporate strategies into practice.”  What were the multiple opportunities? 
June 2023 in Leavenworth: “Oh the Progress You’ll See: A Collaborative Journey for Student Success,” focused on assessment of students with significant support needs. Attended by IEP teams (e.g., teacher, Speech Language Pathologist (SLP), audiologist, TBLV, Teacher of the Deaf (TOD), intervener), a cohort of new TBLV’s, and WSSB Outreach staff. 

October 2023, Zoom Drop-in Session: Follow up on Assessment tools. (Emma Packard, Kathee Scoggin) 

January and February 2024-Zoom Webinar: “What’s Communication got to do with it? Everything!” A four-part webinar focused on students with significant support needs. Registered: 80 participants. 50 attended all four sessions, including three of the IEP teams and five new TBLVs that attended last June. The webinar included video scenarios, reflection questions, polls, Q and A. 

Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington state. 

January

January 11:
Met with Jennifer Lucas, Digital Accessibility Coordinator regarding the Pro Equity Anti-Racism (PEAR) plan and steps to move it forward

January 11:
Met with Anne Baker, Human Resources Director regarding recruitment of her position upon her retirement

January 15:
Attended the legislative education sub cabinet meeting

January 17:
Attended the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meeting

January 22:
Met with the Board of Trustees legislative committee

January 23:
Met with the superintendent of the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired

January 23:
Met with the Board of Trustees management committee

January 24:
Attended the Governor’s Performance Review focused on the “Opioid Epidemic”

January 25:
Held an Emergency Response Team meeting with WSSB staff regarding the Alertus notification system 

January 25:
Attended the annual WSSB/Lions swim meet

January 26:
Provided a tour and information to Erin Masterson, District Staff Representative for Congresswoman Marie Gluesenkamp Perez

January 26:
Attended the Washington School for the Deaf board meeting

January 29:
Met with Monique Dugaw, Executive Director of Communications and Public Engagement, ESD 112 regarding communications plan for WSSB

January 29:
Met with the Board of Trustees buildings and grounds committee

January 30:
Met with the Board of Trustees education committee

January 31:
Attended the Clark County Safe Schools Task Force meeting

Highlight

Anne Baker, WSSB’s lead Human Resources professional, has announced her retirement and we are recruiting for her replacement.  I would like to take this opportunity to recognize and thank Anne for her services to WSSB over the last 11 years. We have begun the search with the hopes that some overlap for training and support may be realized before Anne’s official departure from WSSB. 

Since there is a fair amount of overlap and interaction between the Human Resources department and the Business office, I have made the decision to promote Phillip McCreary to be the Director of Business, Finance, and Human Resources. Whereas Phillip was hired specifically to lead our business office, Phillip has expressed a strong interest and the capacity to provide leadership where needed to the Human Resources department. Phillip completed his Doctorate in Leadership and successfully wrote and defended his dissertation titled, Exploring Declining Employee Engagement from The Perspectives of Managers and Human Resource Professionals: A Qualitative Descriptive Case Study.  This move will provide an additional layer of support to our human resource professionals and help capitalize on the nexus between the two departments. The official capacity in which Anne worked and was hired was as a Human Resource Manager and we will continue to recruit a new person into that role. Several qualified candidates have submitted their applications and interviews are underway.  We look forward to hiring someone soon to lead us forward.  The new Human Resources Manager will continue to serve on my leadership cabinet and be the primary lead for this very important work. 

While January is a busy month which marked the kickoff of the short legislative session, my favorite highlight of the month included cheering on our students at the annual swim meet that we host each January with the support of our local Lions club. Unfortunately, this year I was relegated to observing the swim meet virtually as I was home because I was recovering from a surprise round of COVID.  Our students displayed determination, perseverance, and skill as they competed against each other in a range of swimming events. This meet also provided an additional training opportunity for a few of our student athletes who swim on the swim team at Hudson’s Bay High School. Eric Alaniz, who serves on this board as the student advisory representative, and Charles Johnson, son of Tammy Johnson who serves on our board as the parent representative, both competed in the High School Swimming State Championships in Federal Way.  We are incredibly proud of all of our student athletes who competed in our swim meet and want to give a special shoutout to both Eric and Charles from being excellent representatives of WSSB and Hudson’s Bay High School. 

January also included a snow event that disrupted a full week of school.  Residential students had already arrived on campus before the snow arrived requiring a significant level of staff support to keep all of our students safe, fed, and cared for throughout the week.  A few students from the east side of the state had to stay at WSSB for the weekend as well. I want to recognize that our students remained upbeat and made the best of a difficult situation.  I also want to recognize the incredible dedication from our RLC’s, food service staff, health center staff, custodial and grounds crew who braved the winter weather and difficult driving conditions to make sure our students had all of their daily needs met.  We even had a few teachers and teaching assistants, as well as several administrators who made their way to campus to assist where needed and provide relief to many staff who had worked extremely long shifts to get us through this difficult time. Thank you to everyone who helped out during this challenging time. The “essential staff” at WSSB are an incredible and dedicated group of individuals who often don’t get the recognition that they deserve. From the bottom of my heart, thank you.  Due to this weeklong weather event, our school calendar has been adjusted to maintain the required school days and instructional hours. Please note that graduation and the board meeting has been changed to June 14. 

February

February 1:
Attended the Clark County Superintendents meeting

February 5-9:
Vacation

February 12:
Met with Lily Clifton regarding the March board of trustees meeting agenda

February 12:
Met with the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and WSSB staff regarding pre-Employment Transition Services training

February 13:
Attended the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) statewide update and collaboration webinar

February 14:
WSSB Exercise for Heart day

February 15:
Met with Timothy Swenson, Office of Financial Management (OFM) facilities analyst within the facilities oversight and planning team and Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance and Human Resources 

February 20:
Met with Sheri Harrison, a Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Learners (TBLVL) from the Edmonds School District regarding transportation for several north Puget Sound districts to the WSSB track meet in May

February 21:
Held an Emergency Response Team meeting with WSSB staff to do a tabletop exercise relating to earthquakes

February 26:
Attended a Unified English Braille (UEB) committee meeting

February 26:
Met with the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and WSSB staff regarding pre-Employment Transition Services training

February 26:
Tour with new low vision clinic interns (Pacific College of Optometry)

February 27:
Met with Colette Arvidson, MD 19 regarding accessibility (materials and brochures)

February 27:
Check-in with Shauna Bilyeu, Interim Executive Director, Washington Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing

February 28:
Tour with new low vision clinic interns (Pacific College of Optometry)

February 28:
Follow-up meeting with Monique Dugaw, Executive Director of Communications and Public Engagement, ESD 112 regarding communications plan for WSSB

February 29:
Provided a tour of WSSB campus for two staff from Seattle Public Schools

February 29:
Attended the National Federation of the Blind of Washington convention

Highlight

February began with a much-appreciated personal vacation for my wife and I as we travelled to Mexico to celebrate my 50th birthday.  I had the opportunity to have dinner with Board of Trustees member Brent Stark and his wife while in Mexico. 

Interviews for the Human Resources Manager have been ongoing throughout February.  Anne will begin providing some training to Phillip and will provide training and support to the new Human Resources Manager once that person has been identified and onboarded. 

The legislative session is wrapping up without any surprises for us at WSSB.  Supplemental allocations were provided to WSSB for ongoing minor works projects at WSSB.  We are working through much of the planning phases for the many projects that were funded by the Governor and Legislature during the last legislative session.  You may recall that WSSB has been allocated funding to update our school library in the Irwin building, a major overhaul to our track that includes adding turf to the center area and creating hotel-like accommodations on the third floor of Old Main for parents of children attending WSSB and living in our residential cottages. We have been busily engaging with architects and state agencies to get the plans in place and timelines set.  Many of these projects will begin construction soon after the school year ends with the goal of completion before the 2024-25 school year begins. 

March

March 1:
Tour of new transition building with WSSB employee

March 1-3:
Attended the National Federation of the Blind of Washington convention

March 4:
Attended the Clark and Cowlitz Superintendents meeting

March 5:
Met with Rick Hauan, Executive Director, Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind regarding the Center for Assistive Technology and Training program

March 6:
Dinner with the students in Chapman Cottage

March 7:
Attended the American Printing House for the Blind spring Trustee Advisory Committee meeting

March 7:
WSSB Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

While I write this update before the end of February, I am looking forward to attending and presenting at the Washington National Federation of the Blind Convention in Vancouver.  I will be providing an update about WSSB to the NFB membership along with my friends from the Department of Services for the Blind and the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library.  This event is a highlight for me each year both professionally and personally.  I value the opportunity to hear directly from blind citizens of Washington and look forward to engaging in serious and not-so-serious conversations with NFB members.  The NFB convention also provides an excellent opportunity to connect with many WSSB alumni who always have some interesting stories to share.  This year, the NFB convention will be in Vancouver and WSSB will be showcasing our Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) program and welcoming interested parties to WSSB for a goalball experience on Friday in the Stenehjem Fitness Center. 

Ongoing

Meetings with department leaders

Administration team meetings (Cabinet and Education Leadership)

PFBC board meetings

Governor’s executive and small agency cabinet meetings

Education sub-cabinet meetings (weekly during legislative session)

Governor’s Goal council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings[image: image2.png]
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